First Unitarian Universalist Society of Marietta

Green Sanctuary Committee Meeting 

12:30 p.m., Sunday, October 16, 2022

Live in the FUUSM RE building parlor and on Zoom

In attendance: George Banziger, Cindy Taylor, and Ginnie McNeil on Zoom; Dawn Hewitt, chair; Vic Elam, Adeline and Mike Bailey, Chris and Kelcey Jacobs, Debra Miller and Jim Grecni, and Rebecca Phillips.

Dawn Hewitt called the meeting to order at 12:45 p.m.

Minutes of the September meeting were approved without amendment.
Screening of "The Territory" Thursday, October 20th, 7:00 p.m. in the FUUSM Social Hall 
Adeline reported slow response of RSVPs, but about 10 people had registered for in-person viewing/discussion as of Saturday (10/15). A smaller number have registered for online viewing/discussion. Some responses sent today have not yet been recorded. Most of the respondents to date are members of both GSC and MOVCA, the co-hosting group. Adeline requested help with setting up the room, starting about 6:30 p.m. on Thursday. Any additional people who show up on Thursday in person can be accommodated, but remote viewers must RSVP to receive links for the event. 
Honoring Indigenous People update

- Wilderness Society presentation of video and panel discussion October 7th
Dawn, Cindy Taylor and Adeline were able to view this presentation of particular interest to the HIP committee. The short video is part of the IMAGO Initiative, a transformative process with the potential to reshape how our nation’s public lands – the historic homelands of Indigenous peoples – are managed. The project's goal is to reimagine conservation through an Indigenous lens. The film was produced during a trip to these lands in Alaska, and key leaders of this effort led the webinar panel discussion. Adeline suggested that we might use the video as part of some future HIP committee presentation. Dawn questioned the film's effectiveness toward finding common ground with those who are more concerned with monetary value of the land and its resources. 
- Opportunities at Marietta College to celebrate Native American Heritage month  
Tony Mayle, director of Inclusion and Diversity at Marietta College, announced two free events open to the public at MC during their celebration of Native American Heritage month:
November 14, 5:00 - 6:30pm at The Gathering Place - Steve Free will perform. Steve Free is a musician and storyteller who performed at the Multicultural Festival in June. A Portsmouth native, Free weaves his stories and songs about the area's history, his travels and his Appalachian and American Indian roots (Shawnee and Cherokee) into his performances.
November 15, 5:00 - 6:30pm at The Gathering Place - The leader of NAICCO (Native American Indian Center of Central Ohio) will talk about his organization and what they do.
FaCT Ohio update - Ginnie McNeil 
Ginnie announced the next program in the FaCT Distinguished Speaker Series: "A Journey Though America’s Energy Landscapes” – Saturday, November 5, 2022, 3 pm ET, on Zoom. The speaker is Tom Haines, author of Walking to the Sun. His book as described on Amazon: “…Tom Haines, an award-winning journalist and experienced wanderer, walked hundreds of miles through landscapes of fuel―oil, gas, and coal, and water, wind, and sun―on a crucial exploration of how we live on Earth in the face of a growing climate crisis. Can we get from the fossil fuels of today to the renewables of tomorrow?” Please join us to hear his conclusions on what lies ahead. You can register here.
Ginnie said FaCT Ohio also made available a link to a video of Dr. Randi Pokladnk's recent keynote address on plastics pollution. Check their Facebook page for access.

The group is working on expanding their Brine Education program, currently developing a "train the trainer" exercise to broaden their reach in the region. She said they also plan to add information about injection wells to the curriculum.

FaCT is looking to develop a SE Ohio hub for their projects to have greater effect at the local level.
Updates on Citizens' Climate Lobby, ReImagine Appalachi, and Injection Wells 

- George Banziger (George's reports are included in full at the end of these minutes.)
CCL Ohio 6 meets tomorrow (10/17) at 7:00 p.m. via Zoom. CCL is focused on getting out the vote and finding common ground. The local group participated in a postcard mailing effort.
Injection wells -George has been working with other groups to petition the EPA to revoke the primacy of the Ohio Department of Natural Resources for permitting and monitoring Class II injection wells in Ohio. Although the expectations are low that EPA will revoke primacy, George said the EPA may well pressure ODNR to greater response to citizen concerns and complaints. 
MOVCA update - Adeline said MOVCA efforts continue with the Climate Ambassador program in area high schools, the weekly column in the Parkersburg News and Sentinel, a PSA on fossil fuel dangers currently running on WTAP, and distribution of free "climate voter" yard signs. The group tabled at a recent Ride and Drive event on October 2, at Civitan Park in Belpre in celebration of National Drive Electric Week; they were pleased to see some GSC members in attendance.
Ginnie expressed interest in the Climate Ambassador program. Vic suggested she might also investigate Project WILD and project WET, school education groups that are popular in West Virginia. Kelcey Jacobs was familiar with the programs, which are mainly used in elementary ed classes.
Clear Into The Future DuPont grant projects (Rebecca's report at end of the minutes.)

Rebecca Phillips and Steve Wetz, Marietta safety service director, have agreed on a site near the Armory for the solar charging bench; a concrete pad will be poured soon, and the city hopes to have the bench installed before Thanksgiving. Dawn suggested that Jay Warmke be contacted to consult on the installation.  

Shrubs that will help stop bank erosion will be added to the Fort Street Pollinator habitat, finishing out most of the grant funds for the project. The city has also stepped-up support for the garden, with plans for creating handicap access and a new staircase. Rebecca thanked councilman Geoff Schenkel for his continued work with the habitat.
Nature Preserve Stewardship and River Islands Restoration - Mark Krivchenia
Mark has begun working to create a stewardship program at the 800-acre Broughton Nature Preserve and has had workdays to evaluate the current status of the preserve. He also recently led restoration work groups at some of the Ohio River Islands. Some GSC members were among the volunteers. The goal is to work toward restoring vegetation for riverine forests on the Ohio River islands.
Other Items
- Dawn discussed the recent Social Justice Forum and Toxic Tour led by Callie Lyons. Dawn said all the tour sites were places she had visited because they were also birding hotspots. Because Callie pointed out the continued dangers in the area, Dawn was moved to further investigate the C8/DuPont situation and looked at The Devil We Know, a documentary that preceded the commercial film, Dark Waters (both films followed Callie's investigative work). All the dangers feel very close to home: Debra Miller commented that she and Jim were part of the large study that DuPont was obliged to finance. Rebecca said that a high percentage of her colleagues at WVUP developed cancer, thyroid problems, and Parkinson's disease. Per Dawn, Marietta will be developing a reverse osmosis water system. Jim said a system of that sort is already in place in Devola. Vic wondered about funds spent on repairs to water lines on Front Street might have been better used to replace old lead pipes throughout the city.

- Looking for success stories to share with FaCT Ohio, Ginnie asked if anyone had information about a ban on fracking in Athens. Some thought that the city ban had been challenged by the state, with the legislature enacting laws to prevent local level fracking bans.
The meeting was adjourned at 1:56 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,

Adeline Bailey, scribe

Next GSC meeting: Sunday, November 20, 12:30 p.m. in the RE building parlor and on Zoom.
Addenda: October 2022 GSC Meeting
Reports for Green Sanctuary Committee Meeting – October 16, 2022   George Banziger
Injection Wells

On October 13 a press call (teleconference) was held to publicly announce the petition to the U.S. E.P.A. to revoke the primacy of the Ohio Department of Natural Resources for permitting and monitoring Class II injection wells in Ohio. This effort is being led by the Buckeye Environmental Network, the Sierra Club, and Earthjustice as well as 30 grassroots organizations. The press call announced the filing of a petition (i.e., legal document prepared by the attorneys at Earthjustice) to U.S. E.P.A. spelling out the rationale for this initiative.  I submitted a four-page letter which will be appended to the petition and—with six other people—serving as a speaker, provided comments during the teleconference. I also sent my letter directly to the Administrator of U.S. E.P.A., Michael Regan, and copy to Region 5 office of the E.P.A. The Marietta Times and WTAP were invited to the press call. At this writing I do not know if either has carried the story.


I was told by one of the Earthjustice attorneys that it is not too likely that U.S.E.P.A. will revoke ODNR’s primacy on Class II injection wells, but they probably will give some direction to ODNR to respond to concerns and questions raised in the document. 
Citizens Climate Lobby

CCL is focusing its efforts on getting out the vote for the 2022 mid-term election. To that end, the Great Lakes CCL chapters sponsored a postcard initiative. A template for printing postcards and mail lists were provided by the state CCL coordinator.  Each chapter was to buy stamps, affix each mailing label, and write a prescribed message. Our Marietta CCL sent out 90 postcards by the October 4 deadline. Those on the mailing list were within our congressional district and were determined to be supportive of environmental causes. Adeline Bailey, Dawn Hewitt, Vic Elam, Rebecca Phillips and I were involved in this effort.


CCL chapters are urged to ask their members of Congress to support secondary (secondary to carbon fee and dividend legislation) asks including: RISEE (Reinvesting in America’s Shoreline Economies and Ecosystems), FOREST (Fostering Overseas Rule of Law & Environmentally Sound Trade), NCARA (National Climate Adaptation and Resilience Strategy), and Growing Climate Solutions Act).
ReImagine Appalachia

I am still trying to get people in Washington County interested in applying for funds from the Ohio Department of Natural Resources for the projects involving plugging abandoned oil & gas wells. The county commissioners have not responded to me about this issue. I have been in contact with a researcher at the Ohio River Valley Institute who is advising me about the best way to get someone in Washington County interested in this effort.


RA continues to promote manufacturing options (alternative to extractive industries of the past like oil, gas, and coal) such as making “eco bricks” from fly ash coal, eco-industrial parks, and circular manufacturing. Land and reclamation jobs are also a focus of RA, including a revised update of FDR’s Civilian Conservation Corps. Other focus areas of RA are: expanding broadband access, restorative jobs, sustainable transportation, repurposing coal and steel facilities, alternative to single-use plastics, EV production, and repairing the damage from past extractive practices in the region.  


RA is also interested in organizing coalitions of small government entities so that the matching requirements of state and federal grants can be achieved. 


RA has just presented a REJOIN (Restorative Jobs & Opportunity in Natural Infrastructure) working paper:
https://drive.google.com/file/d/1TZcxSC-uoHaGAgykDiLBXJAM1hZ1HxyO/view
CITF Project Report October 2022
Solar Bench Project: I met with Steve Wetz, safety services director, on October 13. We chose a site behind the Armory, adjacent to the bike path and the parking lot. The bench will be placed between the bicycle repair station and the river, allowing for river views while in use. Steve estimates that it will be installed before the holidays.

What would you think about trying to get media coverage for the installation if Steve can give us an exact date?


  
Pollinator Habitat:  At Andrew Clovis's suggestion, we will be extending the shrub border at the base of the habitat. 

After discussion with Steve Wetz and 4th Ward council member Geoff Schenkel, the coordinating committee will be submitting a request for accessibility improvements at the site, specifically staircase replacement, the creation of an ADA-compliant paved path from the Harmar River Trail to the site, and seating. Geoff reported that some ARPA funds remain, and Steve suggested that the Eagle Scout program may want to become involved. 
- Rebecca Phillips
